NAVODAYA VIDYALAYA SAMITI PRE BOARD-II EXAMINATION – 2023-24 CLASS X- SOCIAL SCIENCE (087)

Time: 03 Hrs. M.M.:80

General Instructions:

- **1.** The question paper comprises Six Sections–A,B,C,D,E and F. There are 37 questions in the Question paper. All questions are compulsory.
- 2. Section A- From questions 1 to 20 are MCQs of 1mark each.
- **3.** Section B- Question no. 21 to 24 are Very Short Answer Type Questions, carrying 2 marks each. Answer to each question should not exceed 40 words.
- **4.** Section C contains Q.25 to Q.29 are Short Answer Type Questions, carrying 3 marks each. Answer to each question should not exceed 60 words
- **5.** Section D -Question no. 30 to 33 are long answer type questions, carrying 5 marks each. Answer toeach question should not exceed 120 words.
- **6.** Section-E-Question no from 34 to 36 are case based questions with three sub questions carrying 4marks each. Answer to each question should not exceed 100 words.
- 7. SectionF- Question no.37 is map based, carrying 5marks with two parts, 37A from History (2marks) and 37 B from Geography (3 marks).
- **8.** There is no overall choice in the question paper. However, an internal choice has been Provided in few questions. Only one of the choices in such questions have to be attempted.
- **9.** In addition to this, separate instructions are given with each section and question, wherever necessary.

Note: CBQ stands for "Competency Based Question". 50% weightage allocated for competency-based questions.

सामान्य निर्देशः

- 1. प्रश्न पत्र में छह खंड शामिल हैं ए, बी, सी, डी, ई और एफ। प्रश्न पत्र में 37 प्रश्न हैं। सभी प्रश्न अनिवार्य हैं.
- 2. खंड क प्रश्न 1 से 20 तक प्रत्येक 1 अंक के बहुविकल्पीय हैं।
- 3. खंड ख प्रश्न संख्या 21 से 24 तक अति लघु उत्तरीय प्रश्न हैं, प्रत्येक प्रश्न 2 अंक का है। प्रत्येक प्रश्न का उत्तर 40 शब्दों से अधिक नहीं होना चाहिए।
- 4. खंड ग में प्रश्न संख्या 25 से 29 तक लघु उत्तरीय प्रश्न हैं, प्रत्येक प्रश्न के लिए 3 अंक निर्धरित हैं। प्रत्येक प्रश्न का उत्तर अधिकतम 60 शब्दों में होने चाहिए।
- 5. खंड घ प्रश्न संख्या 30 से 33 तक दीर्घ उत्तरीय प्रश्न हैं, प्रत्येक प्रश्नके लिए 5 अंक निर्धरित हैं। प्रत्येक प्रश्न का उत्तर अधिकतम 120 शब्दों में होने चाहिए।
- 6. खंड-ड. प्रश्न संख्या 34 से 36 तक तीन उप प्रश्नों के साथ केस आधारित प्रश्न है प्रत्येक प्रश्न के लिए 4 अंक निर्धरित हैं। प्रत्येक प्रश्न का उत्तर अधिकतम 100 शब्दों में होने चाहिए।
- 7. खंड च प्रश्न संख्या 37 मानचित्र आधारित है, जिसमें दो भागों के साथ 5 अंक हैं, 37ए इतिहास से (2 अंक) और 37बी भूगोल से (3 अंक) है।
- 8. प्रश्न पत्र में समग्र रूप से कोई विकल्प नहीं है। यदापि, कुछ प्रश्नों में आंतरिक विकल्प प्रदान किया गया है। ऐसे प्रश्नों में से केवल एक विकल्प का ही प्रयास करना है।
- 9. इसके अतिरिक्त जहाँ भी आवश्यक है, प्रत्येक अनुभाग और प्रश्न के साथ अलग-अलग निर्देश दिये गए हैं।
- 10.नोट-योग्यता आधारित प्रश्न योग्यता आधरित प्रश्न के लिए 50 प्रतिशत भारांक आवंटित किया गया है।

SECTION A (MCQ 1x20=20)

- Q.1 A collateral is an asset whose owner is-
 - (A) Debtor
 - (B) Lender
 - (C) Guarantor
 - (D) Government

समर्थक ऋणाधार ऐसी संपत्ति होती है, जिसका मालिक होता है-

- (A) कर्जदार
- (B) कर्जदाता
- (C) जमानतदार
- (D) सरकार
- Q.2 The factors that make globalization possible do not include-
 - (A) Rapid development of information technology
 - (B) Rapid development of infrastructure
 - (C) Formation of democratic governments.
 - (D) Movement of people between different countries

वैश्वीकरण को संभव बनाने वाले कारकों में शामिल नहीं है-

- (A) सूचना प्रौदयोगिकी का तीव्र विकास
- (B)आधारभूत संरचना का तीव्र विकास
- (C) लोकतांत्रिक सरकारों का गठन I
- (D) विभिन्न देशों के बीच लोगों का आवागमन।

Q.3 Study the following picture and answer:



Which artist was commissioned to paint this image?

- (A) Julius Hubner
- (B)Lorenz Clasen
- (C)Philip Veit
- (D)Anton von Werner

निम्नलिखित चित्र का अध्ययन करें और उत्तर दें:



इस छवि को चित्रित करने के लिए किस कलाकार को नियुक्त किया गया था?

- (A) जूलियस हबनर
- (B) लोरेन्ज़ क्लासेन
- (C) फिलिप वीट
- (D) एंटोन वॉन वर्नर
- Q.4- Which one of the following group of countries collectively defeated Napoleon in 1815?
 - A. Britain, Russia, Prussia and Austria
 - B. Britain, Russia, Prussia and Australia
 - C. Britain, Russia, Netherlands and Germany
 - D. Britain, Luxembourg, Germany and Italy

निम्नलिखित में से किस समूह के देशों ने सामूहिक रूप से में नेपोलियन को हराया में 1815 ?

- (A) ब्रिटेन, रूस, प्रशिया और ऑस्ट्रिया
- (B) ब्रिटेन, रूस, प्रशिया और ऑस्ट्रेलिया
- (C) ब्रिटेन, रूस, नीदरलैंड और जर्मनी
- (D) ब्रिटेन, लक्ज़मबर्ग, जर्मनी और इटली

Q.5- Match the correct code:-

State			Shifting Agriculture		
(a) Nagaland			i	Pamlu	
(b) Andman Nikobar			ii Deepa		
(c) Manipur			iii Bebar		
(d) Madhya Pradesh			iv Jhoom		
(A)	a i	biii		c iv	d ii
(B)	a iii	b i		c ii	d iv
(C)	a iv	b ii		c i	d iii
(D)	a i	b iii		c ii	d iv

सही कूट का मिलान कीजिए:-

स्थानान्तरणशील कृषि राज्य नागार्तेंड (a) i पामलू अंडमान निकोबार ii दीपा (b) मणिप्र iii बेबर (c) (d) मध्य प्रदेश iv झूम (A) d ii a i biii c iv (B) d iv a iii b i c ii (C) a iv сi d iii b ii (D) c ii d iv a i b iii

- **Q6-** Which of the following statements is true?
 - (A) Zinc, copper and lead are the main minerals found in sedimentary rocks.
 - (B) The term "placer deposit" refers to minerals that deteriorate when they come in contact with water.
 - (C) Magnesium mineral is mostly found in plain areas only.
 - (D) Coal is found widely in sedimentary rocks.

निम्नलिखित कथनों में से कौन सा कथन सत्य है ?

- (अ) जस्ता , तांबा और सीसा अवसादी चट्टानों में पाए जाने वाले सर्व प्रमुख खनिज हैं।
- (ब) "प्लेसर निक्षेप" शब्दावली ऐसे खनिजों से संबंधित है जो जल के संपर्क में आने से खराब हो जाते हैं।
- (स) मैग्नीशियम खनिज ज्यादातर मैदानी क्षेत्रों में ही पाया जाता है।
- (द) कोयला अवसादी चट्टानों में विस्तृत रूप से पाया जाता है ।
- Q.7- The standard of living of the people of Kerala is better than that of Punjab, because-
 - (A) Kerala's per capita income is higher than Punjab's
 - (B) Per capita income of Punjab is more than Kerala
 - (C) Public facilities in Punjab are more than Kerala
 - (D) Public facilities in Kerala are more than in Punjab.

केरल के लोगों का जीवन स्तर पंजाब से बेहतर है, क्योंकि-

- (A) केरल की प्रति व्यक्ति आय पंजाब से अधिक है I
- (B) पंजाब की प्रति व्यक्ति आय केरल से अधिक है I
- (C) पंजाब में सार्वजनिक सुविधाएं केरल से अधिक है I
- (D) केरल में सार्वजनिक सुविधाएं पंजाब से अधिक है I
- Q.8- Which of the following is not a characteristic of non-renewable resources?
 - (A) There is a definite reserve of these on earth.
 - (B) They expire after years of use.
 - (C) These can be replenished.
 - (D) They are generally polluting

निम्नलिखित में से कौन गैर- नवीकरणीय संसाधनों की विशेषता नहीं है-

- (A) इनका धरती पर एक निश्चित भंडार है।
- (B) वर्षों से प्रयोग के पश्चात समाप्त हो जाते हैं।
- (C) इनकी प्नः पूर्ति हो सकती है।
- (D) सामान्यतः ये प्रदूषण फैलाने वाले होते हैं
- Q.9- Study the following Picture and answer the Question that follows:



Which of the following option best signifies this cartoon?

- (A) Political leaders treat people belonging to a caste as "Vote banks"
- (B) In election ,political parties give tickets to the candidates on the basis of caste.
- (C) andidates in election make appeal to caste sentiments to muster support.
- (D) None of the above.

निम्नलिखित चित्र का अध्ययन करें और निम्नलिखित प्रश्न का उत्तर दें:



निम्नलिखित में से कौन सा विकल्प इस कार्टून को सबसे अच्छा दर्शाता है?

- (A) राजनीतिक नेता एक जाति के लोगों को मानते हैं "वोट बैंक"
- (B) च्नाव में राजनीतिक दल जाति के आधार पर उम्मीदवारों को टिकट देते हैं।
- (C) चुनाव में उम्मीदवार समर्थन जुटाने के लिए जातिगत भावनाओं की दुहाई देते हैं।
- (D) उपरोक्त में से कोई नहीं.
- Q.10- Certain events are given below. Choose the appropriate chronological order.
 - I. The Hindustan Socialist Republican Army (HSRA)
 - II. Poona Pact
 - III. Lohore Congress session
 - IV. Second Round Table conference

Options:

- (A) III, II,IV,I
- (B) IV, III,II,I
- (C) I, III,IV,II
- (D) II,III, IV, I

कुछ घटनाएँ नीचे दी गई हैं। उचित कालानुक्रमिक क्रम चुनें।

I-हिंदुस्तान सोशलिस्ट रिपब्लिकन आर्मी (एचएसआरए)

II-पूना समझौता

III-लाहौर कांग्रेस अधिवेशन

IV-दवितीय गोलमेज़ सम्मेलन

विकल्प:

- (A) III, II,IV,I
- (B) IV,III,II,I
- (C) I, III, IV, II
- (D) II, III, IV, I

Q.11 World Trade Organization is an organization whose objective is

- (A) Liberalizing international trade.
- (B) Controlling international trade
- (C) Suggesting increasing barriers to international trade
- (D) None of the above.

विश्व व्यापार संगठन एक ऐसी संस्था है जिसका उददेश्य है-

- (A) अंतर्राष्ट्रीय व्यापार को उदार बनाना
- (B) अंतर्राष्ट्रीय व्यापार को नियंत्रित करना
- (C) अंतर्राष्ट्रीय व्यापार पर लगे अवरोधकों को बढ़ाने का सुझाव देना
- (D) उपरोक्त में कोई नहीं I

Q.12- Statement

- I- Of the Belgium's total population, 59% lives in the Flemish region and speaks Dutch language.
- II- In the capital city Brussels 20% people speak French which 80% are Dutch Speaking.

Choose the correct option.

- (A) Statements I is true.
- (B) Both statement I and II are true.
- (C) Statement II is true.
- (D) No one is true.

कथन

I-बेल्जियम की कुल जनसंख्या का 59% फ्लेमिश क्षेत्र में रहता है और डच भाषा बोलता है। II- राजधानी ब्रुसेल्स में 20% लोग फ्रेंच बोलते हैं जबकि 80% डच भाषी हैं।

सही विकल्प च्नें:-

- (A) कथन। सत्य है।
- (B) कथन । और II दोनों सत्य हैं।
- (C) कथन II सत्य है।
- (D) कोई भी कथन सत्य नहीं है.
- **Q.13-** There are two statements marked as Assertion A and reason R .Mark your answer as per the codes provided below:

Assertion (A) – Power can be shared among governments at different levels. Reason (R) - Power may also be shared among different social groups.

- (A) Both (A) and (R) true and R is the correct explanation of (A)
- (B) Both A and R are true and R is not correct explanation of A.
- (C) A is correct but R is worng.
- (D)A is worng but R is correct.

दो कथन अभिकथन A और कारण R के रूप में चिहिनत किया गया है। नीचे दिए गए कोड के अन्सार अपना उत्तर चिहिनत करें:-

कथन (A) - विभिन्न स्तरों पर सरकारों के बीच शक्ति साझा की जा सकती है।

कारण (R) - शक्ति को विभिन्न सामाजिक समूहों के बीच भी साझा किया जा सकता है।

- (A) A और R दोनों सत्य हैं और R, A का सही स्पष्टीकरण है
- (B) A और R दोनों सत्य हैं और R, A की सही व्याख्या नहीं है।
- (C) A सही है लेकिन R गलत है।
- (D) A खराब है लेकिन R सही है।
- **Q.14** -Which one of the following subject come under the legislation of centre and State in India?
 - (A) Education

(B) Communication

(C) Defence

(D) Banking

निम्नलिखित में से कौन सा विषय भारत में केंद्र और राज्य के कानून के अंतर्गत आता है?

(A) शिक्षा

(B) संचार

(C) रक्षा

- (D) बैंकिंग
- Q.15- Which one of the following option best signifies this cartoon?



- (A) Demand for separate state from democratic government.
- (B) Democratic government is facing territorial issues with the bordering states.
- (C) Democratic government is coping with multiple pressure through accommodation.
- (D) Democratic government accepts demands based on separate.

निम्नलिखित में से कौन सा विकल्प इस कार्टून को सबसे अच्छा दर्शाता है?



- (A) लोकतांत्रिक सरकार से अलग राज्य की मांग।
- (B) लोकतांत्रिक सरकार को सीमावर्ती राज्यों के साथ क्षेत्रीय मुद्दों का सामना करना पड़ रहा है।
- (C) लोकतांत्रिक सरकार समायोजन के माध्यम से कई दबावों का सामना कर रही है।
- (D) लोकतांत्रिक सरकार अलग-अलग मांगों को स्वीकार करती है।
- Q.16- Which mineral is used in making bleaching powder and insecticides?
 - (A) Coal

(B) Copper

(C) Bauxite

(D) Manganese

किस खनिज का उपयोग ब्लीचिंग पाउडर एवं कीटनाशक दवाई बनाने में किया जाता है।

(A) कोयला

(B) तांबा

(C) बॉक्साइट

- (D) मैंगनीज
- **Q.17-** Bhartiya Janata Party believes in the philosophy of:
 - (A) Cultural nationalism
 - (B) Religion above all
 - (C) No discrimination on the basis of caste
 - (D) Equal opportunity for all.

भारतीय जनता पार्टी निम्नलिखित में से किस दर्शन में विश्वास करती है:

- (A) सांस्कृतिक राष्ट्रवाद
- (B) धर्म सबसे ऊपर
- (C) जाति के आधार पर कोई भेदभाव नहीं
- (D) सभी के लिए समान अवसर।

Q.18- Statement:

- I. Christopher Columbus accidentally discovered the vast continent known as the Africa.
- II. Chinese pottery moved through the silk route to Europe and Asia.
- III. Ready foodstuff came from china to west which was known as Spaghetti.

Choose the correct option.

- (A) Statement I is true.
- (B) Statement I,II and III are true.
- (C) Statement II and III are true.
- (D) Statement I and III are true.

कथन:

I.क्रिस्टोफर कोलंबस ने गलती से अफ्रीका नामक विशाल महाद्वीप कीखोज की।
II. चीनी मिट्टी के बर्तन रेशम मार्ग के माध्यम से यूरोप और एशिया तक पहुंचे।
III.तैयार खाद्य पदार्थ चीन से पश्चिम की ओर आते थे जिन्हें स्पेगेटी के नाम से जाना जाता था।

सही विकल्प चुनें।

- (A) कथन I सत्य है।
- (B) कथन I, II और III सत्य हैं।
- (C) कथन ॥ और III सत्य हैं।
- (D) कथन I और III सत्य हैं।

Read the following paragraph carefully and answer the question numbers 19 and 20 on the basis of it.

निम्नलिखित पैराग्राफ को ध्यानपूर्वक पढ़िए तथा इसके आधार पर प्रश्न संख्या 19 और 20 के उत्तर दीजिए।

Over the past 100 years, there has been a shift from the secondary to the tertiary sector in developed countries. The importance of the service sector has increased in terms of total production. Most of the working people are employed in the service sector. This is a common symptom seen in developed countries. Developing countries are also moving in this direction.

विगत 100 वर्षों में, विकसित देशों में द्वितीय क्षेत्रक से तृतीय क्षेत्रक की ओर पुनः बदलाव हुआ है। कुल उत्पादन की दृष्टि से सेवा क्षेत्रक का महत्व बढ़ गया है। अधिकांश श्रमजीवी लोग सेवा क्षेत्रक में ही नियोजित हैं। विकसित देशों में यही सामान्य लक्षण देखा गया है। विकासशील देश भी इसी दिशा में आगे बढ़ रहे हैं।

- **Q.19-** Which of the following statements is true regarding the Gross Domestic Product of India?
 - (A) The share of primary sector is highest and that of tertiary sector is lowest.
 - (B) The share of secondary sector is highest and the share of primary sector is lowest.
 - (A) The share of tertiary sector is highest and the share of primary sector is lowest.
 - (B) The share of tertiary sector is highest and the share of secondary sector is lowest.

भारत के सकल घरेलू उत्पाद के संबंध में निम्नलिखित में कौन सा कथन सत्य है-

- (A) प्राथमिक क्षेत्र का हिस्सा सबसे अधिक और तृतीय क्षेत्र का हिस्सा सबसे कम है।
- (B) द्वितीय क्षेत्र का हिस्सा सबसे अधिक और प्राथमिक क्षेत्र का हिस्सा सबसे कम है।
- (C) तृतीय क्षेत्र का हिस्सा सबसे अधिक और प्राथमिक क्षेत्र का हिस्सा सबसे कम है।
- (D) तृतीय क्षेत्र का हिस्सा सबसे अधिक एवं द्वितीय क्षेत्र का हिस्सा सबसे कम है।

- Q.20- Provides maximum employment in India-
 - (A) Primary sector
 - (B) Secondary sector
 - (C) Tertiary sector
 - (D) Organized sector

भारत में सबसे ज्यादा रोजगार उपलब्ध कराता है-

- (A) प्राथमिक क्षेत्रक
- (B) दवितीय क्षेत्रक
- (C) तृतीय क्षेत्रक
- (D) संगठित क्षेत्रक

Section B (Very Short Answer Questions 2x4=8)

- **Q.21-** Sometime the new crops could make the difference between life and death. State with example.
 - कभी-कभी नई फसलें जीवन और मृत्यु के बीच अंतर पैदा कर सकती हैं। उदाहरण सहित बताइये।
- **Q.22-** State one Prudential reason for power sharing with an example from the Indian context.

भारतीय संदर्भ से एक उदाहरण के साथ सत्ता में साझेदारी का एक विवेकपूर्ण कारण बताइए।

Or अथवा

Describe any two characteristic of democracy. लोकतंत्र की कोई दो विशेषताएँ बताइये।

- Q.23- Write about the Joint Forest Management Program run in India.
 - भारत में चलाए गए संयुक्त वन प्रबंधन कार्यक्रम के बारे में लिखिए।
- **Q.24-** What are those facilities which are available to the workers in the organized sector, but are not available to the workers in the unorganized sector?
 - वे कौन- सी सुविधाएं हैं जो संगठित क्षेत्र के श्रमिकों को तो प्राप्त है, किंतु असंगठित क्षेत्र के श्रमिकों को नहीं मिल पाती है।

Section C (Short Answer Questions 3x5=15)

Q.25- "The Plantation workers in Assam had their own understanding of Mahatma Gandhi and the notion of swaraj." Support the statement with arguments. "असम में बागान श्रमिकों की महात्मा गांधी के बिचारों और स्वराज की अवधारणा के बारे में अपनी समझ थी" तर्क सहित कथन का समीक्षा करें।

Or अथवा

What were the effects of Non-cooperation movement on the economic front ? असहयोग आंदोलन का आर्थिक मोर्चे पर क्या प्रभाव पड़ा ?

Q.26- "Democracy is a better form of Government than any other form of government." Explain it.

"लोकतंत्र किसी भी अन्य प्रकार की सरकार की तुलना में सरकार का एक बेहतर रूप है।" व्याख्या कीजिए । Q.27-Most of the forests and wildlife in India are under the jurisdiction of the government or its forest department. Present the classification of these forests. भारत में अधिकतर वन एवं वन्य जीवन सरकार अथवा उसके वन विभाग के अधिकार क्षेत्र में हैं। इन वनों का वर्गीकरण प्रस्त्त कीजिए।

अथवा

Describe in detail the various types of programs or movements related to forest management run by the local communities of the Himalayan region. हिमालय क्षेत्र के स्थानीय समुदायों द्वारा वन प्रबंधन से संबंधित चलाये गये विभिन्न प्रकार

के कार्यक्रमों अथवा आन्दोलनों का विस्तार पूर्वक वर्णन कीजिए।

Q.28- What is the reason behind the increasing importance of the tertiary sector in GDP? Explain.

सकल घरेलू उत्पाद में तृतीय क्षेत्रक के बढ़ते हुए महत्व के पीछे क्या कारण है? समझाइए।

Q.29- Briefly explain the role of self-help groups in providing loans to the poor. निर्धनों को कर्ज उपलब्ध कराने के लिए स्वयं सहायता समूह की भूमिका को संक्षेप में समझाइए।

Section C (Long Answer Based Questions 5x4=20)

- Q.30-The development of nationalism did not come about only through wars and territorial expansion." Justify the statement in the context of Europe. राष्ट्रवाद का विकास केवल युद्धों एवं क्षेत्रीयता विस्तार से नहीं हुआ ।" यूरोप के सन्दर्भ में इस कथन की पुष्टि कीजिये।
- Q.31- "Lack of internal democracy within parties is major challenge to political parties all over the world." Analyse the statement. "दुनिया भर में राजनीतिक पार्टियों के भीतर आंतरिक लोकतंत्र की कमी सभी राजनीतिक दलों के लिए बड़ी चुनौती है।" कथन का विश्लेषण करें.
- Q.32- Describe the major measures that can be taken by the government to make globalization fairer.

 वैश्वीकरण को अधिक न्याय संगत बनाने के लिए सरकार द्वारा किए जा सकने वाले प्रमुख उपायों का वर्णन कीजिए।
- Q.33-"Agriculture and industry are not separate from each other, they complement each other." Explain the above statement with an example. 5 "कृषि और उद्योग एक दूसरे से पृथक नहीं है ये एक दूसरे के पूरक हैं"। उपर्युक्त कथन की उदाहरण सहित व्याख्या कीजिए।

Section E (Case based Questions 4x3=12)

Q.34-Read the source given below and answer the question that follow:

An experiment in Brazil

A city called Porto Alegre in Brazil has carried out an extraordinary experiment in combining decentralisation with participative democracy. The city has set up

a parallel organisation operating alongside the municipal council, enabling local inhabitants to take real decisions for their city. The nearly 13 lakh people in this city get to participate in making the budget for their own city. The city is divided into many sectors or what we call wards. Each sector has a meeting, like that of the gram sabha, in which anyone living in that area can participate. There are some meetings to discuss issues that affect the entire city. Any citizen of the city can participate in those meetings. The budget of the city is discussed in these meetings. The proposals are put to the municipality that takes a final decision about it.

About 20,000 people participate in this decision making exercise every year. This method has ensured that the money cannot be spent only for the benefit of the colonies where rich people live. Buses now run to the poor colonies and builders cannot evict slum-dwellers without resettling them. In our own country, a similar experiment has taken place in some areas in Kerala. Ordinary people have participated in making a plan for the development of their locality.

1. Which city of Brazil has carried out an extraordinary experiment? what was the experiment?

2. What has the city setup and why?

1

3. What has this method insured its people?

2

ब्राजील का एक प्रयोग

ब्राजील के शहर पोर्ती एलग्ने ने विकेंद्रीकरण और नागरिकों की सिक्रिय भागीदारी वाले लोकतंत्र के मेल का एक विलक्षण प्रयोग किया है। इस शहर के नगर-परिषद्के समांतर एक संगठन खड़ा किया गया और अपने शहर के बारे में वास्तविक फ़ैसले करने का अधिकार स्थानीय निवासियों को दिया गया है। इस शहर के करीब 13 लाख लोग अपने शहर का बजट तैयार करने में भागीदारी करते हैं। शहर को अनेक उप-क्षेत्रों में बाँटा गया है— लगभग वैसे ही जिन्हें हम वार्ड कहते हैं। हर उप-क्षेत्र की अपनी-अपनी बैठक होती है जिसका स्वरूप ग्राम सभा की तरह है और इसमें उस इलाके के सभी नागरिक भाग ले सकते हैं। फिर, कुछ बैठकें पूरे शहर को प्रभावित करने वाले मुद्दों पर होती हैं और उसमें शहर का कोई भी नागरिक भाग ले सकता है। इसमें शहर के बजट पर चर्चा होती है। इसके बाद इन प्रस्तावों को नगरपालिका के सामने पेश किया जाता है जो अतिम फ़ैसला लेती है।

हर साल फ़ैसले लेने की इस प्रक्रिया में करीब 20,000 लोग हिस्सा लेते हैं। इस तरीके को अपनाने से यह सिनश्चित हो गया है कि बजट को सिर्फ़ अमीर लोगों की बस्तियों में ही खर्च नहीं किया जाएगा। अब सभी गरीब बस्तियों तक बसें जाती हैं और पुनर्वास का इंतज़ाम किए बगैर भवन-निर्माता झुग्गी वालों को उजाड़ नहीं सकते। अपने देश में भी केरल के कुछ इलाकों में ऐसे प्रयोग किए गए हैं। वहाँ आम लोगों ने अपनी बस्तियों के विकास की योजना तैयार करने में भागीदारी की।

- 1. ब्राज़ील के किस शहर ने एक असाधारण प्रयोग किया है? प्रयोग क्या था?
- 2. शहर की संरचना क्या है और क्यों?
- 3. इस पद्धिति ने अपने लोगों का क्या बीमा किया है?

Q. 35- Read the source given below and answer the question that follow:

New forms of popular literature appeared in print, targeting new audiences. Booksellers employed pedlars who roamed around villages, carrying little books for sale. There were almanacs or ritual calendars, along with ballads and folktales. But other forms of reading matter, largely for entertainment, began to reach ordinary readers as well. In England, penny chapbooks were carried by petty pedlars known as chapmen, and sold for a penny, so that even the poor could buy them. In France, were the 'Biliotheque Bleue', which were low-priced small books printed on poor quality paper, and bound in cheap blue covers. Then there were the romances, printed on four to six pages, and the more substantial 'histories' which were stories about the past. Books were of various sizes, serving many different purposes and interests.

What was the aim of Penny magazine?
 Who were peddlers?
 What was the 'Biliotheque Bleue'? Why it where popular?

नए पाठकों की रुचि का ध्यान रखते हुए किस्म-किस्म का साहित्य छपने लगा। पुस्तक विक्रेताओं ने गाँव-गाँव जाकर छोटी-छोटी किताबें बेचने वाले पेफरीवालों को काम पर लगाया। ये किताबें मुख्यतः पंचांग के अलावा लोक-गाथाएँ और लोकगीतों की हुआ करती थीं। लेकिन जल्द ही मनोरंजन-प्रधान सामग्री भी आम पाठकों तक पहुँचने लगी। इंग्लैंड में पेनी चैपबुक्स या एकपैसिया किताबें बेचनेवालों को चैपमेन कहा जाता था। इन किताबों को गरीब तबके भी ख़रीदकर पढ सकते थे। फ्रांस में बिब्लियोथीक ब्ल्यू का चलन था, जो सस्ते कागज पर छपी और नीली जिल्द में बंधी छोटी किताबें हुआ करती थीं। इसके अलावा चार-पाँच पन्ने की प्रेम-कहानियाँ थीं, और अतीत की थोड़ी गाथाएँ थीं, जिन्हें इतिहास कहते थे। आप देख सकते हैं कि अलग-अलग उद्देश्य और दिलचस्पी के हिसाब से किताबों के कई आकार-प्रकार थे।

- 1. पेनी पत्रिका का उद्देश्य क्या था?
 1

 2. फेरीवाले कौन थे?
 1
- 3. 'बिलिओथेक ब्लू' क्या था? यह कहाँ लोकप्रिय क्यों है? 2

Q. 36-In India, there are floods at some places and drought at other places. This fact

shows the lack of water management and conservation. It is known that Masinram, which is a village in Meghalaya, is the place that receives the maximum rain water in the world. On the other hand, due to lack of drinking water in Shillong, the capital of Meghalaya, rooftop rain water harvesting method is prevalent. Whereas in areas receiving less rainfall like Western Rajasthan, the rooftop rain water harvesting method is now gradually decreasing due to the construction of Indira Gandhi Canal. However, even today the Tanka rainwater harvesting method is prevalent here. In most parts of India, there is a continuous crisis of drinking water and irrigation water for agriculture. This crisis is likely to increase further in the coming times. Therefore, there is a great need to conserve rain water and use it judiciously so that any kind of dire situation related to water crisis can be avoided in future.

भारत में कहीं पर बाढ़ तो कहीं पर सूखा की स्थिति देखने को मिलती है । यह तथ्य जल प्रबंधन एवं संरक्षण की कमी को दर्शाता है । विदित है कि मासिनराम जो कि मेघालय का एक गांव है , विश्व में सर्वाधिक वर्षा जल प्राप्त करने वाला स्थान है । दूसरी तरफ मेघालय की राजधानी शिलांग में पेयजल की कमी की वजह से छत वर्षा जल संग्रहण विधि प्रचित है ।जबिक पश्चिमी राजस्थान जैसे कम वर्षाप्राप्त करने वाले क्षेत्र में छत वर्षा जल संग्रहण विधि अब इंदिरा गांधी नहर के बन जाने के कारण धीरे-धीरे कम होती जा रही है । हालांकि आज भी यहां टांका वर्षा जल संग्रहण विधि प्रचितत है । भारत के ज्यादातर हिस्सों में पेयजल का संकट एवं कृषि हेतु सिंचाई हेतु जल का संकट लगातार बना रहता है । आने वाले समय में यह संकट और बढ़ जाने की संभावना है । अतः वर्षा जल का संरक्षण एवं जल का विवेकपूर्ण उपयोग करने की बेहद आवश्यकता है जिससे भविष्य में जल संकट से संबंधित किसी भी प्रकार की भयावह स्थिति से बचा जा सके।

- Mention the name of the chapter from which the above paragraph has been taken.
 Also write the name of the book.
 1
 उपर्युक्त पैराग्राफ किस अध्याय से लिया गया है उसके नाम का उल्लेख कीजिए। साथ ही किताब का नाम भी लिखिए।
- 2. Where does it rain the most in Asia? 1 एशिया में सर्वाधिक वर्षा कहां होती है ?
- 3. What measures should be adopted to prevent water crisis? 2 जल संकट से बचाव हेतु क्या-क्या उपाय अपनाए जाने चाहिए ?

Section F (Map skill based questions 2+3=5)

- Q.37-(A) Two places A and B have been mark on the given outline map of India identify them and write their correct names on the lines drawn near them
 - I. Place where violence erupted during non cooperation movement leading to its withdrawal.
 - II. Place where Indian National Congress held its session in September 1920.
 - (A) भारत के दिए गए रूपरेखा मानचित्र पर दो स्थान ए और बी चिहिनत हैं उन्हें पहचानें और उनके पास खींची गई रेखाओं पर उनके सही नाम लिखें
 - I. वह स्थान जहां असहयोग आंदोलन के दौरान हिंसा भड़क उठी जिसके कारण आंदोलन वापस लेना पड़ा।
 - ॥ वह स्थान जहाँ सितंबर 1920 में भारतीय राष्ट्रीय कांग्रेस का अधिवेशन हुआ था। The following questions is for visually impaired candidates only in leave of question number 37A and B
 - I. Name of the place where the Indian National Congress session was held in December 1920.
 - II. Name of the place where Mahatma Gandhi broke the salt.

प्रश्न संख्या 37 A और B को छोड़कर निम्नलिखित प्रश्न केवल दृष्टिबाधित अभ्यर्थियों के लिए हैं I. उस स्थान का नाम जहां दिसंबर 1920 में भारतीय राष्ट्रीय कांग्रेस का अधिवेशन हुआ था I II. उस स्थान का नाम जहां महात्मा गांधी ने नमक तोड़ा था I

- Q.37-(B) Identify and mark the following on the given outline map of India:
 - I. Raja Sansi International Airport राजा सांसी अंतर्राष्ट्रीय हवाई अड्डा
 - II. Rajiv Gandhi International Airport राजीव गाँधी अंतरराष्ट्रीय हवाई अड्डा
 - III. Nagarjuna Sagar Dam नागार्जुन सागर बांध

